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Hashem said to Avraham, “Go for yourself, etc. from your father’s house etc.” (12:1) 

 The Medrash (Rabbah 39:7) comments on this passuk. “What does it say earlier? 

‘And Terach died’. When Hashem commanded Avraham Avinu to leave his father’s house, 

Avraham was afraid that by doing so, and thereby leaving his old father to fend for himself, 

that this would create a stir and cause a Chillul Hashem. To alleviate Avraham’s fears, 

Hashem told him, ‘I exempt you from the Mitzva of Kibud Av (honoring ones father). 

However, others, I do not exempt from honoring their fathers. Not only that, but you father 

will die before you leave and a Chillul Hashem will be avoided.’ This is why the 

commandment of ‘Lech Lecha’ is preceded by the passuk telling us that Terach died.” 

   The Zera Shimshon asks the following questions on this Medrash. Firstly, being that 

Terach, Avraham’s father was an idolater, Avraham was not obligated to respect him. Why 

then did Hashem have to ‘exempt’ his from Kibud Av? Secondly, when calculating the years, 

it comes out that Terach died many years after Avraham Avinu’s test of ‘Lech Lecha’. 

Avraham was born when Terach was 70 years old. Terach lived until he was 205 years old. 

And Avraham was 75 years old when Hashem told him to leave his birthplace. That means 

that Terach was 145 years old when Avraham was commanded to leave him. Terach lived for 

another 60 years after this. How then can the Medrash say that Terach died before Avraham 

Avinu left?  

 The Zera Shimshon explains that at this point, Terach had already begun to recognize 

his erroneous ways and do Teshuva on his idolatrous past. For this reason, Avraham Avinu 

was afraid to leave his side lest he return to his old ways and this would be a great Chillul 

Hashem. However, according to Tosafos (Baba Kama 7b) the Bris Bein Hebesarim happened 

5 years before the test of ‘Lech Lecha’ and Hashem had informed Avraham Avinu then that 

his father would repent entirely (see Rashi Bereishis 15:15). Referring back to this prophecy, 

Hashem informed Avraham that he need not fear, since eventually, Terach would repent 

entirely and there would no Chillul Hashem. 

 This is what Hashem meant when He said, ‘I exempt you from the Mitzva of Kibud 

Av. However, others, I do not exempt from honoring their fathers. Other people whose 

father’s are sinners in the process of repenting would not be allowed to leave their father’s 

side since by doing so they would possibly allow their fathers to return to their old ways. 

Hashem told Avraham that he was different since that would not happen in his case and 

Terach would eventually do a full Teshuva and not return to his old ways. 

 In other words, although Terach had begun the Teshuva process and Avraham 

Avinu was now obligated to respect him since he was no longer an idolater, Hashem told 

Avraham that leaving his father at this point was not a breach in Kibud Av since Terach was 

strong enough on his own and would not return to his old ways and no Chillul Hashem 

would result from Avraham’s leaving. 

 To explain how the Medrash can say that Terach died before Avraham left to Eretz 

Yisroel (then Kena’an), the Zera Shimshon explains this homiletically, based on a concept 

mentioned in the Zohar. 

 The Zohar (Naso 135b), says that anyone who goes from a higher status to a lower 

one can be referred to as having died. This being the case, before Terach did Teshuva, he was 

a wealthy idol merchant. Now however, after Avraham was saved from the furnace which 

was supposed to have been a punishment for not believing in idols, his father’s business 

suffered greatly since people’s belief in idol weakened significantly. (As well, Terach himself 

had begun to repent on his idol worship and probably left the business and was no longer a 

wealthy man with a flourishing business.) For this reason, the Torah refers to him as dead.  

 In other words, ‘and Terach died’ which according to Zera Shimshon now means that 

Terach had begun separating himself from idol worship, allowed Avraham Avinu to leave 

him without fearing that that he would return to his old ways. 
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The Zera Shimshon, Rav Shimshon 
Chaim ben Rav Nachmon Michoel 
Nachmani, was born in 5467 
(1706/1707) into an illustrious 
family with great Rabbinical 
lineage. He studied the revealed and 
concealed parts of the Torah by the 
Torah greats of his day.  

He served as Rav of Modena, Pisa, 
Sayna and Reggio, Italy, and was 
recognized as a holy and pious 
individual, as well as a tremendous 
Torah scholar in all areas of Torah. 
He passed away on the 6th of Elul 
5539 (1779). 

His Seforim were named, Toldos 
Shimshon (The ‘Offspring’ of 
Shimshon) on Pirkei Avos and Zera 
Shimshon (The ‘Seed’ of 
Shimshon) on the Parshi’os of the 
Torah. In his introduction, he 
explains that since his only son had 
died during his lifetime, he wrote 
his Seforim to perpetuate his own 
memory after his passing. 

The following is his passionate 
request to learn his works.  

“I implore of you with ten terms of 
supplication to choose from my 
Chiddushim (novella) the piece that 
finds favor in your eyes, for your 
learning will sooth my soul etc… 

“This righteousness will stand by 
you forever – to ‘eat’ in this world, 
and be satiated in the next. In this 
merit, Hashem will repay you with 
children, health and sustenance. 

“…and now my brothers and 
friends etc. do a true kindness, and 
with your eyes you will see children 
and grandchildren surrounding 
your table, houses filled with all 
that is good, wealth and honor will 
not cease from your children…” 
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